WISCASSET BOARD OF SELECTMEN,
BOARD OF ASSESSORS & OVERSEERS OF THE POOR

JANUARY 4, 2011









(tape recorded meeting)

Present:
Bob Blagden, Vice Chairman Judy Colby, Pam Dunning, Chairman David 


Nichols, Ed Polewarczyk and Town Manager Laurie Smith

1.  Call to Order

The chairman called the meeting to order at 7 p.m.

2.  Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America

3.  Approval of Treasurer’s Warrant:  December 28, 2010 and January 4, 2011

Ed Polewarczyk moved to approve the Treasurer’s Warrant of December 28, 2010 as presented.  Vote 5-0-0.  Pam Dunning moved to approve the Treasurer’s Warrant of January 4, 2011.  Vote 5-0-0.

4.  Approval of Minutes:  December 21, 2010

Judy Colby moved to approve the minutes of December 21, 2010 as written.  Vote 5-0-0.

5.  Public Hearing on USDA loan/grant in the amount of $1,000,000 for the purposes of sewer line replacements and $840,000 for a force main and sewer upgrades from the USDA, Rural Development

Mike Ferrucci opposed the spending of any funds particularly if the town would be beholden to the federal government or anyone else.  

Dan Sortwell said the work was definitely needed; the odor of sewage is evident on Federal Street during the summer.

Ed Polewarczyk expressed concern that the improvement of water mains on Main and Federal streets would have a significant impact on water rates and town taxes.  He said if the work is not necessary, it may not be the right thing to do at this time.  

The public hearing was closed at 7:05 p.m.

6.  Special Presentations or Awards

Gerry Audibert regarding Route One Wiscasset

Audibert distributed charts indicating the number of traffic delays in 2009 and 2010 as indicated by the monitors at Birch Point Road and Wiscasset Ford and the resulting cost to individuals and truckers.  He said the delays had a local, regional and state impact and were expected to increase in the future.  He estimated that the total economic impact from congestion on Route 1 in Wiscasset in 2030 would be $12 million per year and explained how the cost was calculated.  

Ed Polewarczyk said he had lived with heavy traffic congestion and delays in other cities and the delays in Wiscasset were minor compared to those locations.  He encouraged the continued gathering of data, but said it was hard to believe that it will cost $80,000,000 to $100,000,000 to solve this congestion problem.  He said many properties in Wiscasset would be affected by the bypass valued at over $20 million and the taking of these properties would result in a 3% increase in taxes for Wiscasset residents forever.  He pointed out that more than 30 property owners would never be able to recover costs and receive adequate compensation for the taking of their land just to avoid a 15- or 20-minute delay for a couple of days each year.  However, he said one eagle’s nest has trumped everything and provides an opportunity to explore all the options.  He urged the board to establish a position on the bypass in the coming months.

Audibert said the Army Corps of Engineers and Inland Fish and Wildlife had asked the MDOT to look at all the alternatives in the draft environmental impact statement, all to the north of the Davey Bridge.  In response to comments on the hardships experienced by homeowners or prospective builders, he said he regretted the situation but the properties would be purchased for fair market value.  Because of the change in administration, a decision would probably not be made for three to six months.  After a decision is made, a design and the purchase of properties must begin within ten years.  There is the possibility of stand-alone projects being completed first such as the connector spur and the Route 27 intersection in Edgecomb.  

Laurie Smith suggested a possible partnership with the state to move pedestrian traffic in downtown Wiscasset.    

Bill Curtis suggested that the monitoring on Routed 1 did not take into account the traffic that used Old Bath Road as a bypass.

Dan Sortwell recommended that, in the 20 years before a bypass could be completed, the MDOT, Lincoln County and Town of Wiscasset should explore ways to reduce traffic delays on the existing route without a bypass.  He extended an invitation to a Route One Alternative Design meeting on January 10 at 7 p.m. in the 911 building to continue to work on improving the current route.   
Bob Faunce, County Planner, said he had worked with the task force for seven years on the various alternatives to the bypass.  He pointed out the disadvantages of both the non-build alternative and the suggested improvements to reduce traffic delays in the village such as a tunnel or overpass, or straightening the curve near the courthouse, a Route 27 roundabout, or a viaduct.  He said there was no alternative to a bypass; the problem will continue and action should be taken now to identify the right of way.
Morrison Bonpasse, resident of Newcastle, said it should be determined that the existing two-lane Route 1 was the right of way and Wiscasset should follow the example of Skowhegan and abandon consideration of a bypass.  He recommended time-lapse photography to analyze what is causing the traffic delays.  He urged the selectmen to help improve the current route.
Don Jones, Chairman of the Transportation Committee, offered a draft letter to the Commissioner of Transportation from the selectmen recommending that the MDOT move forward to complete a bypass route selection.  Several changes were suggested and a revision of the letter will be prepared by the town manager for approval of the board on January 6. 
8.  Public Comment

In response to Clark Jones’ comment on putting the Koehling property out to bid as is rather than burning the building, Ed Polewarczyk said that having been in the building, he did not believe it was worthwhile to renovate.  However, if someone was interested in the building and the town could profit with an additional $5,000 to $10,000, he was willing to reconsider it.
10.  New Business

A.  Appoint Christine Wolfe as registrar effective January 1, 2011 through January 1, 
2013


Town Manager Laurie Smith described the rigorous certification process available to town or city clerks that Wolfe had completed for her certification.  David Nichols read and presented the certificate to Wolfe.  Nichols moved that the Board of Selectmen appoint Christine Wolfe as Registrar of Voters for the Municipality of Wiscasset, effective January 1, 2011 through January 1, 2013.  Vote 5-0-0.

B.  Town of Wiscasset Health Insurance Eligibility Requirements


Smith proposed eligibility requirements for the town’s insurance that are the same as those of the Maine Municipal Employees Health Trust.  She said the town has not had a clear policy in the past, and eligibility would allow an employee to join the program at their own cost unless otherwise covered by the Personnel Policy or Union Contract.  David Nichols moved that the Board of Selectmen adopt the attached Health Insurance Eligibility Requirements, effective January 1, 2011.  Vote 5-0-0.  
11.  Town Manager’s Report


A.  Job Description Update


Because the town has not had job descriptions in the past, Smith asked that the board adopt the newly completed descriptions at the next meeting, and any changes after that would require only an amendment.  A binder with copies of all job descriptions will be available to the selectmen.


B.  Discuss non-profit organizations’ requests for funding


In response to Smith’s inquiry, the board approved sending out the questionnaire she had prepared to organizations requesting funding and giving them an opportunity to make a presentation to the board.  After discussion, it was the consensus of the board that there be a separate warrant article for each organization rather than a lump sum for all organizations.

C.  General Update


The office will be closed on January 17.

12.  Other Business


 Ed Polewarczyk requested that the RSU committee be added to the agenda for the next meeting.  He also recommended that committee members and tasks be defined.  
13.  Adjournment

At 8:40 p.m., Pam Dunning moved to adjourn.  Vote 5-0-0.
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